Town of Surf City

Regular Council Meeting Minutes

December 3, 2002

Mayor Guy called the regular monthly meeting of the Surf City Town Council to order at 7:00 p.m.  Councilman Medlin gave the invocation and Councilman Curley led the pledge of allegiance to the flag.  Also present for the meeting were Mayor Pro Tem Albury, Councilman Helms and Luther, attorney Charles Lanier, town manager J. Michael Moore, town clerk Janet Thomas, and town planner Todd Rademacher.  

Approval of Minutes

Upon the motion of Mayor Pro Tem Albury and the second of Councilman Helms, minutes of the November 6 regular meeting were unanimously approved as typed.

Upon the motion of Councilman Helms and the second of Councilman Medlin, minutes of the November 14 special meeting were unanimously approved.

Public Hearing-Text Amendment to Change Setback Requirements for Residential Use in C-2 Districts

Mayor Guy recessed the regular meeting at 7:05 p.m. and opened the public hearing for comments on the proposed Zoning Ordinance text amendment to change the setback requirements for residential use in C-2 general commercial districts to the same as setbacks for residences in R-5 residential districts.  Mr. Rademacher explained the setback requirement differences for residential use in C-2 and R-5 districts.  No citizen comments were given. Mayor Guy closed the hearing at 7:07 p.m. and reconvened the regular meeting.  

Amendment to the Zoning Ordinance to Change Setback Requirements for Residential Use in C-2 General Commercial Districts 

Upon the motion of Councilman Helms and the second of Mayor Pro Tem Albury, the text amendment changing the setback requirements for residential use in C-2 zoning districts to be the same as those in R-5 districts was unanimously adopted.

Preliminary Plat—Driftwood at Tropical Winds

B & L Development submitted a preliminary plat for Driftwood at Tropical Winds, an 11-lot subdivision, located on the mainland. Approval of the preliminary plat, conditional on State approval of water and sewer plans, was made by Mayor Pro Tem Albury, seconded by Councilman Medlin, and unanimously carried.

Surf City Townhomes Site Plan

Mayor Pro Tem Albury moved to approve the site plan for Surf City Townhomes, eight townhouse units to be constructed on property located at 1701 North Shore Drive.  Mr. Rademacher explained that all stormwater would be contained on site, sidewalks would be built along Broadway St. and North Shore Dr., and landscaping would meet zoning requirements that were in place when the site plan was submitted for Planning Board consideration. The motion was seconded by Councilman Helms and unanimously carried. 
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Tiffany’s Motel Addition Site Plan

A site plan for a two-story fourteen-room addition to Tiffany’s Motel to replace the older one-story structure on the sound side of N. New River Drive was unanimously approved upon the motion of Mayor Pro Tem Albury and the second of Councilman Helms.

Public Access Grant Contract

Councilman Medlin moved to adopt the resolution authorizing the mayor and town clerk to sign and execute the contract between the Town and the NC Department of Environment and Natural Resources for a $90,000 grant to be used for Phase II improvements at Soundside Park.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Helms and unanimously carried.

License Agreement Between Utility Service Communications co., inc. and Triton PCS Property Company L.L.C.

Upon the motion of Councilman Helms and the second of Councilman Medlin, the ten-year license agreement between Utility Service Communications co., inc. and Triton PCS Property Company L.L.C. was unanimously approved.  

Land Use Plan Vision Statement

Haskell Rhett, planner for the town in developing the new Land Use Plan, presented the Vision Statement that had been written as part of the Land Use Plan planning process.  He reported that the Statement, written from comments made by the Planning Board of how they would like to see Surf City develop within the next ten to fifteen years, if approved, would become part of the Land Use Plan text.  Barry Newsome, chairman of the Planning Board urged the Town Council to look at the Town through the eyes of the future and approve the Vision Statement.  He asked who would have believed ten to fifteen years ago that an ocean front house in Surf City would be for sale at more than $600,000, or that an ocean front lot would sell for $300,000, or that there would be a three lane road off the island with a turn lane into the port office, or that there would be a beautiful public park on the island at the swing bride.  Following statements by Mr. Rhett and Mr. Newsome and upon the motion of Councilman Helms and the second of Mayor Pro Tem Albury, Council unanimously approved the Vision Statement as presented.

Public Forum

Inez Bradt praised the town’s leadership over the past few years.  She asked that folks save the six-pack drink rings for an elementary school contest to teach the students about recycling, reusing and reducing solid waste.

Council Forum

Councilman Helms thanked the audience for their attendance, and he submitted a new business item for Council’s consideration—a beach access matrix system that would go north and south from Surf City Pier.  He proposed that the town post block numbers on 
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the street and beach sides of each public beach access.  The system would work in conjunction with the three Airlink sites—Surf City Family Park, Surf City Fire Department, and Broadway beach access.  Councilman Helms moved to order signs and place them on designated public crosswalks.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Albury and unanimously carried.

Councilman Luther reported that the Beach Renourishment project was moving forward and that in September, the Committee would learn about the availability of sand.  He said that the Committee had recently considered whether to recommend proceeding with the Corps or changing to a private firm for the project, and had reviewed proposals from four firms.  The Committee determined that the Corps process would be a little slower but a lot less costly.  He said that decisions must be made about how Surf City’s portion of the project would be paid, and that a final plan must be developed by March 2003.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury thanked everyone for attending the meeting, and wished a Merry Christmas to all.

Councilman Medlin thanked the citizens for their attendance. He expressed appreciation for Mr. Newsome and Mrs. Bradt’s comments, and complimented the citizens who work so hard for the betterment of the Town.

Councilman Curley also thanked the citizens for their attendance and wished them Merry Christmas.  He encouraged citizens to attend the bimonthly Planning Board meetings, especially for the next six months, and participate in the revisions to the Town’s zoning ordinance and land use plan.  He announced that the Planning Board would meet again on December 12 at 5:30 p.m.

Mayor Guy read a note from the Historical Society thanking the Town for the $1500 donation.  He read a letter, from the Foundation of Renewal for Eastern NC, seeking business leaders from each community to serve on a board of advisors for the foundation.  It was the consensus of Council to recommend Mayor Pro Tem Albury to represent Surf City.  Mayor Guy reported that he had received a complimentary note from a property owner who suggested that the Town issue a license plate using the new logo with proceeds from the license plate sales going toward beach renourishment.  Mayor Guy, liaison for the Special Events Committee and the Economic Development Committee, reported that the Special Events Committee had put together a calendar of special events.  He reported that the $25,000 turn lane into the new park was the result of lobbying efforts by the Council with DOT.  He said that the Economic Development Committee would be submitting a recommendation to Council for ideas to give an economic boost to businesses during the shoulder season.  

There was no other business and the meeting was adjourned at 7:50 p.m. upon the motion of Mayor Pro Tem Albury and the second of Councilman Helms.

________________________


____________________________

Janet H. Thomas, Town Clerk


A. D. (Zander) Guy, Jr., Mayor

